

October 21, 2020 Thomas J. Engels Administrator Health Resources and Services Administration 5600 Fishers Lane Rockville, MD 20857

Dear Administrator Engels:

On behalf of the American Academy of Family Physicians (AAFP), which represents 136,700 family physicians and medical students across the country, I write in response to the <u>notice of proposed rulemaking</u> on Implementation of Executive Order 13937, "Executive Order on Access to Affordable Life-saving Medications" as published by the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) in the September 28, 2020 *Federal Register*.

The AAFP commends HRSA for the agency's efforts to improve the affordability of and access to insulin and epinephrine for patients of community health centers (CHCs). Family physicians account for about half of primary care physicians employed by CHCs, with about 14 percent of AAFP's members currently working in CHCs. ^{1,2} Our members are concerned with the rising cost of insulin and epinephrine and the negative impact that these rising costs have on patient access and health outcomes. While we are supportive of policies to make these medications more affordable for patients, the AAFP is concerned that this proposal will have limited benefit for low-income patients and reduce the profit margin of community health centers, which is ultimately used to improve access to care for other patients and services.

Proposed Requirement

HRSA proposes to require CHCs to establish practices to make insulin and injectable epinephrine available to low-income patients at or below the price the health center paid through the 340B Drug Pricing Program (340B), plus a minimal administration fee. Low-income patients are defined as those with annual incomes at or below 350 percent of the federal poverty level (FPL) who:

- Have insurance with a high cost-sharing requirement for either insulin or injectable epinephrine, as applicable,
- · A high unmet deductible, or
- Have no health insurance.

We note that section 330(e) of the Public Health Service Act already prohibits the denial of services for CHC patients due to their inability to pay and requires CHCs to charge only a minimal fee for medications for patients under 100 percent FPL. Patients up to 200 percent FPL must be charged based on a sliding scale. According to HRSA, 90 percent of community health center patients have incomes at or below 200 percent FPL. Thus, this proposal is likely to only benefit those patients that have annual incomes between 200 and 350 percent FPL. Although these patients are also eligible for subsidized health plans from the individual market, we agree that they could incur significant savings if this proposal were finalized.

STRONG MEDICINE FOR AMERICA

President Ada Stewart, MD Columbia, SC

Speaker Alan Schwartzstein, MD Oregon, WI President-elect Sterling Ransone, MD Deltaville, VA

Vice Speaker Russell Kohl, MD Stilwell, KS Board Chair Gary LeRoy, MD Dayton, OH

Executive Vice President
R. Shawn Martin
Leawood, KS

Directors
James Ellzy, MD, Washington, DC
Dennis Gingrich, MD, Hershey, PA
Tochi Iroku-Malize, MD, Bay Shore, NY
Andrew Carroll, MD, Chandler, AZ
Steven Furr, MD, Jackson, AL
Margot Savoy, MD, Media, PA

Jennifer Brull, MD, *Plainville, KS*Mary Campagnolo, MD, *Borderntown, NJ*Todd Shaffer, MD, *Lee's Summit, MO*Danielle Carter, MD (New Physician Member), *Jacksonville, FL*Anna Askari, MD (Resident Member), *Palm Desert, CA*Cynthia Ciccotelli (Student Member), *Yardley, PA*

Economic Significance and Other Impacts

The AAFP is concerned that, if implemented, this proposed rule could result in additional financial strain for CHCs, which already operate on very thin margins. This is particularly concerning given the continued impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on CHCs. Patients at community health centers are disproportionately low-income and people of color, who have been especially hard hit by the pandemic and rely on CHCs as a safety net. The 340B program gives small, community-based non-profits like health centers access to discounts that they could not negotiate on their own. By law, regulation, and mission, the money health centers save through 340B discounts is used either to make medication affordable for low-income patients, or to support other activities that expand access to care. We are therefore concerned that this proposal could unintentionally increase barriers to accessing other services for CHC patients at a time when CHCs are already struggling to keep their doors open and patients are increasingly dependent on their services.

The AAFP urges HRSA to continue efforts to reduce pharmaceutical prices for low income and other patients. Although reducing the cost of these two medications for low-income patients is laudable, this proposal fails to meaningfully stem the ever-increasing prices of insulin, epinephrine, and other lifesaving medications. Evidence indicates that the year-over-year price increases of existing drugs are directly related to the growing costs incurred by patients.³ Instead of addressing this issue, which is increasing health care costs and causing patients to forgo treatment, this proposal requires CHCs, and in turn low-income patients, to absorb any associated costs.⁴ We look forward to working with the agency on a more comprehensive policy to make medications more affordable for all patients.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments on the NRPM. Should you have any questions, please contact Meredith Yinger, Senior Regulatory Strategist, at (202) 235-5126 or myinger@aafp.org.

Sincerely,

Gary LeRoy, MD, FAAFP

Lary & Le Roy, MD, FAAFD

Board Chair

¹ 2020 AAFP Practice Profile Survey. American Academy of Family Physicians. 2020.

² Rosenblatt RA, Andrilla CHA, Curtin T, Hart LG. Shortages of medical personnel at community health centers: implications for planned expansition. *JAMA* 2006;295:1042–9.

³ Hernandez I, et al. The contribution of new product entry versus existing product inflation in the rising costs of drugs. *Health Aff* 2019. Available at: https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.05147

⁴ Cohen RA and Villarroel MA. Strategies used by adults to reduce their prescription drug costs: United States, 2013. NCHS Data Brief. 2015.